BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL

PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the informal meeting held on 23rd September 2021

[Meeting held on Zoom platform]

201/21
PRESENT:


Cllrs Robert Bettley-Smith, Neil Bullock, Seb Daly, Dave Hales, Richard Head, Ian Walton and Chris Watkin.  

202/21
IN ATTENDANCE:

County Cllr Paul Northcott.


Borough Cllrs Gary & Simon White.


Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk).

203/21
The Chairman reminded members of the circumstances which had led to the meeting being held in its unusual format as an informal meeting.  


The meeting would follow the procedure used by the Cheshire West & Chester Unitary Authority as an informal meeting on the Zoom platform. This would allow all members to meet and to debate all agenda items.  Indicative votes would be taken where appropriate and the Clerk would then seek the authority of the Chairman/ Vice-Chairman to action any conclusions reached under the provisions of the Council’s Standing Order 26 (Urgent Business).



[NOTE. In the interests of consistency and transparency a full record of the informal meeting will be made by the Clerk, numbered in accordance with normal practice. Approval of such minutes would have to await a formal meeting of the Council.]

204/21
Apologies for absence had been received from Cllrs Berrisford (holiday), Ecclestone (holiday), Karling (work), Reah (work) and Speed (other meeting).  

205/21
Members considered the declaration of interests in agenda items.  No declarations were made at this point.

206/21
There were no members of the public present to engage in public participation.
207/21
The Clerk explained that as the status of the meeting was informal the minutes of the previous meeting could not be approved formally, but he would be grateful if members could highlight any errors in the draft minutes circulated. The Clerk had noted that in Minute 177/21 the reference to “21/00640/FUL Rtorey extension” should read “21/00640/FUL Rear single-storey extension”. A member pointed out that in Minute 191/21 “proced” should read “proved”.
208/21
The Clerk reporred on matters dealt with as Urgent Business since the last meeting.  Various matters had been reported to members as they had arisen and invoices had been paid as appropriate (itemised later on the Agenda)

209/21
The Chairman  provided his report to members.  On highways various issues had been raised with the County Council.  It was frustrating that despite repeated requests for works to pavements in the area County Highways had decided that resurfacing in Common Lane, Cracow Moss and Ladygates was a higher priority despite there being no obvious requirement for the work, and the fact that resurfacing had previously been carried out within recent years.  Further the work carried out was not to a good standard.  The Chairman felt that a comprehensive report on local highways issues to a coherent format was needed and he would pursue this in due course.


Part of the Conservation Area at Sandy Croft had been vandalised with a significant part having been cleared by a contractor acting for an adjacent landowner. This had been reported to the police as criminal damage and their response was awaited.


The Chairman, as a Trustee of the Rural Runabout Scheme, reported that, in connection with missing funds, an individual appeared in the North Staffordshire Justice Centre (Newcastle Magistrates Court) on 24th August charged with “Fraud by Abuse of Position 01/01/2016 to 01/09/2019 - Fraud Act 2006”. The individual pleaded Not Guilty and the case has been referred to the Crown Court in Stoke, with a hearing scheduled for 24th September.


Note. This item was tabled for information only and there was no discussion due to the matter being the subject of criminal legal proceedings.
210/21
The Vice-Chairman reported that along with Cllr Karling and a member of the public he had installed the necessary piping and equipment on Sandy Croft to allow a water supply to be connected.  The Clerk would now advise Severn Trent to allow the connection to be made.

211/21
The Clerk had nothing to report that was not otherwise covered within the agenda.

212/21
County Cllr Northcott presented his report to members.  It had been a quiet period with no full Council meeting in August or September.  There had been some committee changes and some disruption as councillors and officers had caught Covid.  The Health Scrutiny Committee (HSC) was addressing the backlog which had built up as a result of Covid.  The difficulty of securing GP access was unacceptable to both the Council and residents as was the poor performance of the ambulance service which was not fit for purpose.  For example a footballer who had suffered a compound fracture had waited over an hour for an attendance.  The HSC would be keeping a close eye on these issues.



Cllr Northcott addressed concerns regarding the prioritisation of highways works. There was a discrete programme of assessed work with a ring-fenced budget and this would have covered the works in Common Lane etc where the resurfacing would have been carried out in order to protect the surface in the long term. The failure to address pavement faults was frustrating but there was a limited budget. Anger should be directed at the government via the M.P.  The County Council was having to make £8M of savings this year and £2M was from the highways repairs budget.  There were currently 12 requests for work between the Betley and Madeley parishes and only a limited budget available. Recent flooding in Station Road, Madeley had cost £40,000 to rectify and this had come from his divisional budget.



Members suggested that work when completed was often of a poor standard and the teams did not seem to over extend themselves when working. Did the County Council monitor productivity and quality of work? With limited budgets efficiency and productivity became increasingly important.



Cllr Northcott indicated that he was sure this was factored in. The process was that a complaint would be made, a job number (if appropriate) would be issued to Amey (the contractor) and there was an expectation that a reasonable job would be done. If not it was important that the County Council should be told.



The portfolio holder was looking at ways to improve productivity, for example by carrying out gully clearing on a priority basis rather than on a periodic cycle.



On Covid there was an expectation that the claimant rate would increase when the furlough scheme closed at the end of September but there were still signs of increased employment in the county at JCB and in the logistics.

213/21
The Borough Councillors presented their report to members.



It had been a quiet summer both at the borough level and locally; the September Full Council had been cancelled for lack of business.  Locally they had been liaising closely with the Environment Agency regarding issues at Doddlespool and a date for a court hearing in respect of a prosecution had now been set. They would continue to keep a close eye on the matter. They had given advice to a resident in respect of a highways planning matter.

214/21
Cllr Northcott advised that the consultation on broad options for the Local Plan would go out for consultation around the 18th October.  This would consider broad policy issues; brownfield sites were broadly exhausted and potential Green Belt release would be considered such as around the A34 and the Keele Golf Course site.  Consultation on site specific allocations would follow in 2022.

215/21
Cllr Bullock reported that he had tried to arrange a Speed Watch session in connection with the recent Betley motor show but had been unable to secure enough volunteers.  It would be helpful to recruit some extra volunteers.  The Safer Neighbourhood Panels were to be closed from 30th September following a decision by the Police & Crime Commissioner who would be introducing scrutiny in a different way but the details were as yet unclear.  There was nothing significant to report by the Council’s representatives on outside bodies.

216/21
There were no planning applications to hand.

217/21
The Clerk advised that no planning decision notices had been received.

218/21
Members considered issues arising from activities at Doddlespool Hall Farm.  The M.P. had indicated that although he was very busy with the Whalley’s Quarry issue he had also been pressing the Environment Agency on this matter too.  



It was also noted that in respect of the land behind Doddlespool Farm, known locally as Doddlespool Hall Farm (note this is not Doddlespool Farm) the Environment Agency had commenced legal proceedings and summons had been issued to two individuals and to a company, who were originally required to appear in court on 21st September 2021, for the deposit of waste on land without an environmental permit.  The defendants had applied for an adjournment prior to the hearing which had been permitted with the case now to be considered on 3rd November 2021 at Crewe Magistrates Court.

219/21
There were no further planning matters to be considered.

220/21
Members gave further consideration to highway maintenance issues.



In respect of Checkley Lane it was noted that the fencing hasd now been removed and bollards installed.  No work had been carried out in respect of the flooding issue. A member commented that despite a career in the construction industry he could not see any justification for the work carried out on Common Lane.  A second member stated that he had experience of working for companies who contracted out functions but that the management of such work, and rigorous quality control were always considered essential.  He asked who was responsible for managing the performance of the contractor on behalf of the County Council as client?



Cllr Northcott indicated this would be the Portfolio Holder and that he would hold their feet to the fire on the matter.



The Chairman indicated that a comprehensive report was required covering both the planning and prioritisation of work and the quality of work completed by the contractor which he would attemopt to prepare in due course.  This drew the support of members.

221/21
Members considered the location of dog waste bins in the area.  It was agreed that Cllr Daly would speak to the school to agree to the relocation of the bin at that location and that the Wrinehill councillors would consider an appropriate location for that bin.

222/21
Cllr Head provided an update on the Neighbourhood Plan.  The independent examination was now complete and the Plan had been given a clean bill of health.  The Independent Examiner had praised the Plan with only minor changes required.  As Chairman of the Working Group Cllr Head thanked all who had contributed to its work and expressed special thanks to the Clerk.  A referendum would now take place as the final stage of the process; it was anticipated this would occur before the end of the year.

223/21
Preparation of the Newcastle Local Plan was underway and it was likely that initial consultation would commence by the date of the next meeting.

224/21
Cllr Bullock advised that the litterpicking group had held several sessions.  A resident, who wished to remain anonymous, had made a generous donation which had allowed the group to purchase further equipment matching that funded by the Parish Council.  Members expressed their thanks to the resident.

225/21
Members considered issues relating to the Council’s property and assets.

226/21
Two councillors and a member of the public had carried out the necessary works to install the water supply on the Council’s property at Sandy Croft.  The Clerk would notify Severn Trent to complete the installation.  The Council expressed its thanks to Cllrs Karling and Daly and the resident for carrying out the work.

227/21
The Chairman advised that as previously agreed the conifer at the Memorial Garden which was adversely affecting the Tulip Tree would be removed on 29th September.  Two replacement trees would be planted.



The condition of the WI Hawthorn tree was reviewed.  When moved it had initially done well but earlier in the year it seemed to have been badly affected by the unusual weather conditions.  It was unclear whether it had died or whether it had entered a period of dormancy from which it might recover.  The Chairman would discuss this on site with the Council’s contractor to consider the best way forward.



All components for the Christmas lighting were in place.  The Clerk would arrange for the supply of a tree.  Timing of lighting was discussed and agreed.

228/21
Members noted that following concerns raised by the Parish Council some of the planters at the Broughton Arms alongside the A531 had been moved to allow better use of the pavement and to respect the site boundaries.  However the planters along the B5500 continued to obstruct any pedestrian use and it was noted that the road sign was located within a planter!

229/21
Area issues raised by members were considered. 




A member had expressed concern regarding the condition of the bench on Church Lane.  Cllr Hales would investigate whether removal, treatment and repositioning would be appropriate and practical.




A member noted that passage along Checkley Lane for agricultural trailers was now very difficult following the installation of bollards on the verge.




The Clerk advised that he had contacted the Borough Council regarding the Estate pig-sty at a property in Wrinehill.  The Borough’s Conservation Officer agreed that the building was of local significance and had suggested that in due course it should be added to the list of locally important buildings (though this would have to await the next review).  In the meantime the Clerk would advise the agents for the property of the need to obtain permission for any works on the building.

230/21
The Clerk tabled correspondence received since the last meeting. The letter from the local M.P. on issues at Doddlespool Hall Farm was noted.  There were no matters requiring discussion.
231/21
The Clerk submitted a list of  payments made by him since the previous meeting and for which he was seeking reimbursement. 



RECOMMENDED that the Council 





a) authorises payment of the following  : 
G Griffiths

Salary and 

Reimbursements
£ 1,493.42





b) resolves that the Financial Statement be received and 



approved.

232/21
Members considered issues relating to council communication.
233/21
Next meeting: Thursday 28th October 2021. 
